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BERE FERRERS PARISH COUNCIL
              At a meeting of the Open Spaces Committee held in the Council Chamber Bere Alston   
              on Tuesday 14th July 2015. 
Present  
                                
Cllr. R. Maycock

Chairman   

Cllr. R. Leithall

Chairman of Council
                                  
Cllr. H. Boot-Handford    Cllr. S. Munn
                                   
Cllr. P. Dennis

Cllr. D. Pengelly
                                   
Cllr. S. Munn

Cllr. R. Piper

  In Attendance.
  Cllr. B. Lamb
  Cllr. T. Martin                              
The Chairman welcomed Cllr. Pengelly to the committee.                                                        
115. Items of Interest at the discretion of the Chairman, no decisions can be made on any 
        of these items.
1. Cllr. Lamb- asked the Clerk if she had registered the shared mower for the road. The Clerk 


       was under the impression that Horrabridge has all the information to do this.
2. Cllr. Leithall- reported that at the Southern Links meeting last Thursday they decided to defer looking at the applications for TAP Funding until September. There is every possibility that this will be the last Tap budget in that format.
116.  Matters arising from the minutes of the meeting held on 9th June, to deal with matters 
         arising.
Minute 56(3) - re the burst water pipe at the Cemetery. The Clerk has contacted West Country 
Utilities asking for a date the work will be undertaken and informing them that it is urgent.
Cllr. Dennis felt the older people are suffering as it is difficult to carry water that far, perhaps we could put some containers up there. Council needs to put a notice regards the water situation.
Cllr. Martin felt you could put a water butt up there; he will speak with Baz, as he may be able to get a large water container like those on the allotments from his works. Cllr. Lamb offered to transport it to the Cemetery.
Minute 61-
Paul Willmott has cut the grass in the Recreation Field on The Downs.
Minute 65-
TAP Funding for Gulworthy and ourselves to cover various Lengthsman’s jobs. Cllr. Lamb confirmed that we have been allocated the £960. Cllr. Leithall stated that there is some confusion on the criteria to spend the money. They have changed the rules and this does not sit well with the lead council (Gulworthy). The money is for emergency work not for preventable work.
Cllr. Lamb felt this Council should consider small jobs such as cutting the visibility splays at Quarry and Princess Diana corner.
Cllr. Leithall proposed we select valid activity under the scheme at a cost of no more than £50 and when completed submit the invoice to TAP for paying, seconded by Cllr. Piper.
117.  Financial Statements.
 Cemetery- The Clerk emailed the financial statements to Councillors and after discussions Cllr. Boot-Handford proposed acceptance of the statement, seconded by Cllr. Dennis.
Recreation – The Clerk emailed the financial statements to councillors after discussions Cllr. 
Leithall proposed acceptance, seconded by Cllr. Piper.
118. Inspection sheet for Bere Ferrers Play Area and upgrade contents list on Bailment 

Agreement.
The Bailment Agreement means Bere Ferrers Villagers Association transferred ownership of the equipment to Council so we could insure it but they maintain it.
Cllr. Leithall has a list of equipment which he will get into a master copy to attach to the Bailment Agreement.
119. To discuss a letter regarding the compost toilet at Bere Ferrers,
The Clerk read the following letter from Tricia Kent:
“I have been informed that the Open Spaces Committee has proposed to reject our request for the Council to purchase this unit on behalf of the Villagers Group allowing us to reclaim the VAT, which is a significant amount. The VAT in fact will cover the cost of professional installation of the unit which will otherwise have to be done by volunteers.
While I understand that the committee may have concerns over the future maintenance of the unit, I would like to reassure everyone involved that along with all the other equipment and facilities in the recreation ground the unit will be maintained to a high level, and I believe that it can be seen that the tennis/netball court and play equipment has been and continues to be maintained to a very high standard. In fact I understand that certain equipment/facilities in the recreation ground were originally purchased/installed by the Parish Council on behalf of the Villagers Group, it therefore appears that a precedent has already been created.”
Discussions took place; Cllr. Munn stated that the Villagers Group have an ongoing programme to raise money for maintenance.
Cllr. Lamb is all for this and pointed out that this Council have to get 3 tenders for any work over £1,000.
After discussions it was agreed to accept a gift of the money from the Villagers for the purchase of the Compost Toilet less VAT. Letter to the group explaining this. The Compost Toilet will be added as an appendix to the general agreement. Clerk to seek three tenders for the purchase of the compost toilet.
120. Benches Parish Hall Play Area.
The Clerk sought costs for 1.2 metre & 1.5 metre wooden and steel benches.
After discussions Cllr. Maycock asked are we agreed on timber benches, all agreed.
Cllr. Pengelly proposed that we purchase the bench from Tavistock Woodlands at a cost of £160+VAT at £32 = £192 seconded by Cllr. Munn.
121. Bere Ferrers Allotment Allocation.
The Assistant Clerk has had a problem with allotment holders at Bere Ferrers swapping allotments.
Write to the Chairman of the Allotment Association asking her to inform allotment holders at Bere Ferrers that they must deal with the administration of the allotments with the office.
122. Report on setting up a Community Group to enhance the Recreation Play Area at The 
       Downs.
Cllr. Pengelly- explained the process is to raise funds to refurbish both play parks. There is a lot of interest and enthusiasm, the next process is to set up a bank account. Cllr. Pengelly wanted to be sure that Council owns the park as most of the money will come from grants.
They have a preliminary constitution and Bere Alston play parks is on Facebook.
They have talked about becoming a Charity. It was pointed out that if you have charitable status you can get gift aid. Cllr. Pengelly stated how and where we go from there is a decision to be made at the next meeting. We will work with the Council.
Cllr. Boot-Handford would like to congratulate Cllr. Pengelly on how enthusiastic a vision the group have they are working really hard.
123. Report on Sub-committee for Pavilion.
Cllr. Boot-Handford reported that they have been going 6-7 months and do not seem to have made much progress, its hard work. Derek Hicks is going to undertake a survey with BATs for input on how it is going to work. We will not be meeting until after the survey is completed.
The Clerk reported on a new boiler that has appeared in the Pavilion, information reported by the workman also the referee’s changing room has been padlocked.
Discussions took place. Clerk to contact Will Westlake for an explanation as to why the landlord cannot gain access to the referee’s changing room, and information on the boiler.
124. Routine Safety Inspection reports for the Parish Recreation and Play Parks.
The Clerk received the following email from Cllr. Lamb
Rochdale Metropolitan Borough Council was fined for safety failings after a child had two fingertips severed when they were trapped in a gate at a playpark designed for children under 11 years old.
Trafford Magistrates’ Court heard how the two-year-old boy trapped his fingers in an external gate of the children’s play area at Springfield Park in Heywood, resulting in the injuries to his left hand.
The Health and Safety Executive (HSE), prosecuting told the court because of his age, it was not possible to ascertain exactly what happened, but it seems he was playing by the gate when one of the other children shut it, causing the hinges to close, and creating a guillotine effect which severed his fingertips.
The toddler had entered the park with his mother and three other children when the incident occurred on 20 August 2014.
Rochdale Metropolitan Borough Council of Smith Street, Rochdale, pleaded guilty to Section 3(1) of the Health and Safety at Work etc. Act 1974 on 3 July and were fined £13,000 plus full costs of £1,317.
The risk assessment in place at the time of the incident had only assessed the locking side of the gate and not the hinge side. The stopper mechanism on the gate had been removed and not replaced, some 12 to 18 months prior to the accident, and the hole it had left had been filled in by park staff. Despite several inspections of the play park by various different members of Rochdale Council staff, nobody noticed that the stopper had been removed, and so the risk remained.
Speaking after the hearing, HSE Inspector Emily Osborne said:
“All of the children using Springfield Park are under 11 years of age, and Jacob at only two years old was particularly vulnerable.”
“Rochdale Metropolitan Borough Council failed to make sure health and safety at the playpark met the minimum legal standards and put children visiting the play area at Springfield Park at risk over a long period of time. The risk of trapping fingers in the gate was not identified and no prior action was taken by the council to stop this from happening.”
“It is simply not good enough to not identify a serious risk and do nothing to prevent it. A guard should have been fitted over the dangerous part of the gate or the stopper should have been replaced. Instead, a two-year-old boy suffered injuries that are likely to affect him for life as a result of the council’s failings.”

Reports from Playpark inspections,

Cllr. Munn inspected Bere Ferrers Play park and found the following problems;

Fencing top bars two need replacing as they are rotten.

Double gate does not fasten properly.

Strimming badly needs doing.

Cllr. Boot-Handford inspected Bere Alston Play parks and found the following problems;

The Down.

Junior swings matting a trip hazard.

Cargo net covering wearing off.

Toddler swing damage to seat.

One picnic table disintegrating. (Ask workman if it is possible to replace the timbers\)

125. Monthly Inspection of Allotments Bere Alston & Bere Ferrers.
Cllr. Munn inspected Bere Ferrers, there seems to be a lot not being worked, Clerk to find out if these are let.
Cllr. Maycock felt that Bere Alston is being well worked this year.
The Clerk notified committee that there are quite a few Allotment holders who have not signed and returned their agreement despite numerous reminders and a fresh agreement being sent to them, they have paid their rent. It was agreed a letter go to these people stating that ‘if you do not sign your agreement then next year we shall not be renewing your rental agreement of the plot/s and you will lose your allotment.
126. Correspondence. 
1) BAT’s- would like to use the Pavilion to meet for their weekly training run. Discussions took    

     place. Cllr. Boot-Handford to obtain more specific information.
127. Proposals from committee for agenda items for next month.
1) Pavilion Inspection; meet at Pavilion at 7pm.
2) Update on Community Group.                           
There being no further business the Chairman thanked members for attending and closed the meeting at 9-44pm.
  Signed this 28th July 2015.            
Chairman…………………………….
